

# **Biographical Information Sheet**

### Freudenfeld



Joseph Freudenfeld

Born: 1851, Czechoslovakia.

Died: ?

OCCUPATION(s): Joint proprietor, Freudenfeld and Jelenko (Dry Goods). 11 East Chestnut Street. Mine Speculation

Joseph Freudenfeld was a business partner of Gustave "Fred" Jelenko, who carries the distinction of being the first soul interred in Leadville's Jewish cemetery. Freudenfeld was involved in establishing The Hebrew Benevolent Association on October 19, 1878, which was responsible for the acquisition of the land section within Evergreen Cemetery designated for Jewish burials. It is not known when Freudenfeld arrived in Leadville, however the confederation's dry goods store, *Freudenfeld & Jelenko* had already been established at 11 East Chestnut street by the time the first annual city directory was published in 1879.

It is evident that Joseph left Leadville for Iowa almost immediately after Jelenko's death. This put most of their business holdings in a state of flux. A lawsuit heard on June 20, 1881, regarding the detention of store inventory by Sherriff Tucker resulted in a judgment against the Sherriff for the value of the property and included an additional \$1000 penalty. Freudenfeld was not present for the proceedings and the partnership's interest was assigned to one D. E. Parks. The details of the lawsuit are lacking, but, in summary, Sherriff Tucker removed the assets from the *Freudenfeld & Jelenko* store after Joseph closed up shop and left town to ensure the partnership did not defraud creditors. Freudenfeld and Jelenko also dabbled in mining speculation. They partnered with several others in the Arctic Lode claim and their shares were absorbed by the remaining partners when Freudenfeld failed to respond to demands for repayment of maintenance fees in 1882.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> Allen DuPont Breck. *The Centennial History of the Jews of Colorado, 1859-1959*. Denver, CO: Hirschfeld Press, 1961. P 129.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Phil H Goodstein. Exploring Jewish Colorado. Denver, CO: Rocky Mountain Jewish Historical Society, 1992. Pp 124-125.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> WM Clark, WA Root, and HC Anderson. "Clark, Root and Co's First Annual City Directory of Leadville and Business Directory of Carbonateville, Kokomo And Malta For 1879". P 59.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> "District Court". Leadville Daily Herald. January 21, 1881. P 4.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> "Land Office". Leadville Daily Herald, October 19, 1882. P 4.

# Temple Israel FOUNDATION

## **Biographical Information Sheet**

#### Freudenfeld

#### **BIBLIOGRAPHY**

Breck, Allen DuPont. *The Centennial History of the Jews of Colorado*, 1859-1959. Denver, CO: Hirschfeld Press, 1961.

Clark, WM, Root WA and Anderson, HC. "Clark, Root and Co's First Annual City Directory of Leadville and Business Directory of Carbonateville, Kokomo and Malta For 1879". *Daily Times Steam Printing House And Book Manufactory*; Denver, CO: USA. 1879.

"District Court". Leadville Daily Herald. Leadville, CO; USA. January 21, 1881.

Goodstein, Phil H. *Exploring Jewish Colorado*. Denver, CO: Rocky Mountain Jewish Historical Society, 1992. Pp 124-125

"United States Census, 1880," database with images, FamilySearch

(https://familysearch.org/ark:/61903/1:1:MDLF-X23: 14 August 2017), Joseph Freudenfeld, Davenport, Scott, Iowa, United States; citing enumeration district ED 275, sheet 599A, NARA microfilm publication T9 (Washington D.C.: National Archives and Records Administration, n.d.), roll 0364; FHL microfilm 1,254,364.

Freudenfeld

AUTHOR: Jeffrey P. Grant EDITOR: William Korn

SOURCE: Jewish Surnames/Freudenfeld

PUBLISHED BY: Temple Israel Foundation. Leadville, Colorado; USA.

STABLE URL: http://www.jewishleadville.org/freudenfeld.html